S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L
Minutes of a Meeting held at 7pm on Tuesday, 11th October 2016 

In the Parish Council Meeting Room, Church Lane, South Wootton
1. PRESENT: Mr D Price, Mr J Smallwood, Mr I Jordan, Mr M Narborough, Rev D Tate, Mr P Bland, Mrs T Banks, Mrs D Gotts, Mr R Williamson, Mr K Reynolds, Mr S Scales, Mrs T L Cornwell (Parish Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Clerk). Borough Councillor Mrs E Nockolds
Mr Jonathan Rice, Head teacher – South Wootton Junior School 

APOLOGIES: Mr H Hofmeister, Mr A Evans, Mr D Steward-Brown, Mrs M Albinson, Borough Councillor Mr N Daubney and County Councillor Mr J Law   
2. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: – 13th September 2016, these were proposed as a correct record by Mr Price, seconded by Mr Smallwood, with two abstentions, all other members were in favour and they were signed by the Chairman.

3. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS: – Mrs Banks and Mr Smallwood declared an interest as they are Allotment Tenants.
4. QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC: – None present 
Mr Price introduced Mr Rice, the Head teacher of the Junior School and explained that he had been invited to the evenings meeting to talk about the possibility of the Junior School becoming an Academy.

Mr Rice explained that over the past six years the Government has encouraged schools to become Academies. It was first introduced by Tony Blair in the hope to improve schools.
In 2010 Michael Gove MP wanted all schools to change to the Academy system to allow them to be directly run by Central Government.

Mr Rice confirmed that 70% to 80% of High Schools have already moved to this system with only about 20% of Junior Schools converting.

He explained that the Government has once again turned up the heat to encourage all schools to become Academies, and this is most certainly the case in Norfolk.

Mr Rice explained that locally there are three Multi Academy Trusts:
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· West Norfolk Academy Trust which includes; Springwood High School, Marshland High School, St Clements High, Clenchwarton Primary, West Lynn Primary, Walpole Cross Keys Primary, Snettisham Primary and  Heacham Junior.
· CWA Academy Trust which includes; King Edward VII Academy, Kings Lynn Academy, Downham Market Academy, Eastgate Academy, Southery Academy and Nelson Academy
· DNEAT (Diocese of Norwich Education and Academies Trust) which includes Church Schools, Flitcham Church of England Primary, Middleton Church of England Primary and Whitefriars Church of England Primary.
Mr Rice confirmed that South Wootton Junior School, along with North Wootton and Reffley can continue operating as they are in the short term, but in the longer term it would not be sustainable.
He said that there are two main options for the Junior School, to either join the West Norfolk Academy Trust or the CWA Academy Trust.

Mr Rice explained that an alternative option would be to set up its own Academy.

He stated that the school is currently considering this option, including South Wootton Infant, Reffley Community, Greyfriars Primary, Watlington Primary, Walpole, Fairstead and Gaywood Community Primary.

He confirmed that North Wootton Community School had been interested in the past, but had since pulled out.

Mr Rice informed members that if this idea was progressed, it could potentially happen quite quickly.

He said that the Junior School would need to apply to the Regional Schools Commissioner to see if it could be set up.

Mr Rice spoke about VNET (Viscount Nelson Education Trust) which is currently called Norfolk Better to Best; he said that this would be the Junior Schools preferred choice. He said that the network it already in place.
Mr Rice reported that the Infant School had received a “Good” Ofsted report, and he felt that the Junior Schools latest results would be good enough that no intervention would be needed.
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He said that Ofsted may possibly be due to visit the Junior School in the next six weeks, he commented that he was hopeful for a “Good” report.

-
Rev Tate felt that failing schools seem to become academies; he said that he was concerned about fragmentation; he felt that instead of repairing the problem, it is just thrown out and started again.
Rev Tate said that unless people are within the schooling system, they have no idea what is happening.

Mr Rice commented that the cost of academisation has cost £600 million since Michael Gove MP started as Secretary of State for Education.

He felt that lots of schools will convert to academisation and then after five or six years they may be reorganised into larger groups that look similar to the Education Authority.

He reported that there are currently 3,500 School Governors in Norfolk, he felt that in the future this may reduce to around 800.

Mr Rice said that Norfolk was failing with only 61% of schools being “good or outstanding”; he said that this is 20% below the National Average.

As a result Norfolk set up “Norfolk Good and Great” which is currently called “Norfolk Better to Best” he said that 250 schools are involved in this and as a result the figures have increased to 89% of schools being “good or outstanding”
Mr Rice said that in Norfolk there will be several Multi Academy Trusts, one in the West, one in the East, etc which would all be affiliated members of VNET. 

He confirmed that South Wootton would be in the West.

Mr Smallwood confirmed that in July 2016, he did not support academisation, as he felt that this implied that the role of Governors would diminish.

Rev Tate asked if Mr Rice felt that the Junior School would benefit from this change.

Mr Rice stated that he believed that the Junior School would benefit.

Mr Bland explained that he is a Governor on the West Norfolk Academy Trust. He said that it has a full Governing Body with a waiting list and Trustees.
He said that schools within the WNA Trust have received financial assistance and have seen improved results.
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Mr Bland stated that each school has retained its own identity and is accountable locally through headship.

Mr Rice commented that some Academy Trusts have not seen improvements.

He said that as a Head teacher he would rather the school retain some control over its own destiny.

Rev Tate asked how many Regional Schools Commissioners there are.

Mr Rice confirmed that there are eight in the County; he said that schools are accountable to them.

Mr Price stated that the Parish Council is proud of the Schools in South Wootton, and wished Mr Rice and the Junior School well in the future.
5. REPORTS FROM THE BOROUGH AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS: 

Borough Councilor Nockolds was pleased to report that a life-sized bronze statue of King John was being unveiled in New Conduit Street at 9.30am on 12th October 2016.
She said that legend has it that on 12th October 1216, King John lost the Crown Jewels in the wash.

She said that the unveiling of the statue was taking place 800 years later to the day.

Grass Cutting Regime Cllr Nockolds said that the Grass Cutting regime is currently being reviewed.

Mr Jordan commented about the grass cutting regime and was unhappy that the Borough Council had added £5,000 to the Parish Precept for this service.

He said that the grass cutting carried out by the Borough Council had been very poor with large clumps of grass left on footpaths; he felt that it had not been good service for the money paid.

Comment was made that the Parish Council could get a better job done for less money by organizing the work itself.

Cllr Nockolds suggested that the Parish Council should ask Norfolk County Council for the money to do it.
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Rev Tate said that he would certainly support that idea.

Health and Well Being Cllr Nockolds informed members that she sits on the Health and Well Being Board and explained that they have been asked to put together a plan for the NHS England Trust.

She said that three hospitals will be working together to create GP Hubs where people can visit to keep them out of the Accident and Emergency Units at Hospitals.

Mr Price stated that when he had previously attended a meeting with the NHS Trust, they had indicated that there would not be a new Health Centre built in any of the development areas close to South Wootton, and that St James Medical Practice would hopefully be locating to an area close to Kilham’s Way.

Mr Price said that the Parish Council had given its support to the relocation; he asked Cllr Nockolds what the current status is of St James Medical Practice.

Cllr Nockolds confirmed that St James Medical Practice is still looking into the relocation; she said that two sites are currently being considered, both close to Kilham’s Way.

Devolution Cllr Nockolds confirmed that a meeting is scheduled for 12th October 2016, regarding Devolution.
She said that the Borough Council feels that more consultation regarding the matter is needed.

Mr Price added that people are generally unaware of Devolution and many people in South Wootton did not receive the information brochure which was produced to provide further information.

Cllr Nockolds said that she feels West Norfolk has been left in the corner for too long, she said that the funding which would come with Devolution would be spent on transport improvements and the Ely junction. She said that money had been placed in the Devolution budget for this.

Comment was made that no one seems to want an Elected Mayor; however Cllr Nockolds said a leader of some sort would be needed.

Lynnsport Parking Facilities Mr Reynolds enquired about the Disabled Car Parking Facilities at Lynnsport and was disappointed that they had been moved further away from the entrance.
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Cllr Nockolds kindly offered to investigate the matter. She said that an Open Meeting at Lynnsport has been arranged for the evening of 12th October 2016, should anyone wish to attend.

Borough Councilor Daubney: No Report 
6. REPORTS FROM THE COMMITTEES:

Assets – Village Sign Mr Narborough confirmed that no meeting had been held since the last Parish Council meeting, however wished to comment regarding the Village Sign.

He explained that the sign is in need of refurbishment as it is in a poor state.
Mrs Cornwell confirmed that she had contacted Mr Tony Williams at the College of West Anglia to see if they had a student who may wish to take on the task of restoration as part of their college work.

She confirmed that the matter is in hand and she would keep the Parish Council up to date of the outcome.

Members confirmed that they were happy to pay for the cost of the paint for the job.

Parish Handyman Mr Narborough confirmed that the vacancy for the post of Parish Handyman had been advertised in the Lynn News and in “Your Local Paper”. It was said that the advert has been placed for two publications and an interview process would follow in due course.
Pre-School Formal Hire Agreement Mrs Cornwell explained that Mrs Jen Rudd from the Pre-School had contacted the Parish Council after being advised by Norfolk County Council and her Accountant to obtain some sort of Hire Agreement document from the Parish Council to provide her with security.

She explained that following recommendation at the Finance Committee Meeting she had produced a Formal Hire Agreement for the Pre-School (circulated)

Members discussed the Formal Hire Agreement and were happy with the content. Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council accepts the Formal Hire Agreement, this was seconded by Mr Jordan, with one abstention, all other members were in favour.

Mr Price signed the Formal Hire Agreement on behalf of the Parish Council. 
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Finance – Mr Jordan confirmed that a meeting had been held on 5th October 2016 to look at the half year accounts; he confirmed that everything was as per the minutes.
Mr Jordan proposed that the Finances are a correct record of the half year accounts; this was seconded by Mr Narborough with all members in favour.
Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation Mrs Cornwell reminded members that it is necessary/good practice to have the Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation checked and initialled at the monthly Parish Council Meetings where all Parish Councillors were present.
Mrs Cornwell provided Mr Price with the Bank Statements and explained the Bank Balance, the total of Unpresented Cheques and the Balance of the Current Account and Treasury Deposit Account.  These amounts altogether correspond with amounts in the Cashbook.

Once Mr Price was happy that these balanced he and Mr Jordan (Chairman of the Finance Committee) initialled the Bank Statement. 
Planning – Proposals from Hopkins Homes: Mr Price confirmed that all members had seen a copy of the recent email and plans from Chris Smith at Hopkins Homes.

He explained that Hopkins Homes need to achieve a suitable surface water drainage system and following Soil Testing undertaken by their Engineers have prepared a sustainable surface water drainage system, which has been designed to adequately accommodate the rainfall run-off in extreme events.

Mr Price stated that the plans comprise of two basins sited to the east of the proposed residential development and north of the proposed car park for the open space, which together will accommodate excess rainfall run-off during and after severe storm events. 
It was said that any water contained within these basins would not remain there for long, but would provide temporary containment areas before the water flows into the existing ditch to the north at a controlled rate. 

Mr Price confirmed that the ownership and maintenance responsibility of these basins would be retained by Hopkins Homes, with a separate management structure and regime created to ensure that they would be adequately maintained in perpetuity.
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Rev Tate commented that he did not like the use of drainage basins and felt that they could pose a danger to children; he felt that a proper pumping station should be used.

Comment was made that the basins would not form large ponds; they would just act as a temporary containment of water until it drains away into the existing ditch to the north. 
Members noted that there is already a pond at Wootton Park, it was said that drainage basins are the modern way.

Following further discussion, members agreed that Mrs Cornwell should contact Chris Smith at Hopkins Homes for clarification as to why the drainage basins have been incorporated into the plans rather than a pumping station.
It was agreed that the decision regarding the new proposal incorporating the two drainage basins should be postponed to the next Planning Committee Meeting and until an answer is received from Hopkins Homes. 
Field at Avon Road  Mr Smallwood spoke briefly about the field at Avon Road and said that he had been contacted by a resident who was concerned that the long term horse owner had been asked to remove her horse by the land owners and some sort of earth moving equipment had been on to the site.

It was explained that the earth moving equipment had got stuck in the boggy ground and had to be pulled out.

Comment was made that St Catherine’s Creek runs through the land and into a pond.

It was said that seven different horses have now been put onto the field on short term leases; it was suggested that these are being used to clear the site.
Members agreed to keep an eye on the situation.

Gas Leak at Castle Rising Road/Grimston Road: Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding the Gas works at Castle Rising Road/Grimston Road and said that following reports from Mr Reynolds that some items, signage etc is still left at the site near to the Pumping Station along Grimston Road, she had contacted National Grid to request that these are removed.

Mrs Cornwell said that hopefully these will be removed in the next few days.
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Policy – Parish Handyman Mr Smallwood confirmed that an Interview Process would take place for the employment of a new Parish Handyman.
He said that along with himself, Mr Price, Mr Jordan, Mr Narborough and Mrs Cornwell would sit on the interview panel.
7. REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES:

Infant School: – See attached
Wootton Park: – Mrs Gotts confirmed that a meeting had been held on 27th September 2016 and the minutes had been circulated.

She said that the matter of Time Credits had raised concerns.

She explained that 1,000 hours can be purchased for £1,500 and it had been suggested that the cost could be shared between both North and South Wootton Parish Councils.

Whilst it was agreed that £1.50 is a good hourly rate, members were concerned if the Parish Councils would see the 1,000 hours worth of work.

Mr Jordan felt that the matter of Time Credits would rather depend on the outcome of the Parish Handyman role.

Members commented that the work carried out by the various groups and volunteers had worked well.

Mrs Gotts spoke regarding the “200 Club”, it was confirmed that this has now been established at a cost of £2 per month (paid annually by Direct Debit - £24 per year).

Members were urged to join in and help raise money for Wootton Park.

Cllr Nockolds enquired about the progress of the Football Club renovations to the Wootton Park Pavilion; she stated that funds may be available via the Norfolk Community Foundation to assist with the project.
Finally, Rev Tate informed members that following a recent visit to Wootton Park he had noticed that a homemade swing had been tied into one of the large trees close to the zip wire.

He asked if the Parish Council could be held responsible for any accidents.
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It was suggested that the tree is actually on the 9 acre field; however Mrs Cornwell said that she would contact Will Border, the Chairman of the Wootton Park Committee and ask him to take a look. 
South Wootton in Bloom: – Mrs Gotts confirmed that everything was as per the circulated minutes.

She spoke regarding the “Anglia in Bloom” Silver Gilt Award and said that she would be attending the feedback session to ask for their comments regarding the Award.
Mrs Gotts confirmed that bulb planting had taken place opposite the Swan Inn and at the Village Signs.

Mrs Gotts informed members that £100 had been kindly donated by Mrs Christine Stanley, who had requested that the money be spent on bulb planting at Oak Avenue.

Finally, it was reported that two new members have recently joined the South Wootton in Bloom Team; they are Mrs Karin Price and Mrs Pat Storey.
8. CORRESPONDENCE: – As per circulated list, plus:-
WNCCG


“In Good Health” promotion


Info
Philippa Noon

Bat Survey





  “

Request from the South Wootton Events Committee Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding the Christmas Crafts and Carol’s event planned for 10th December 2016, and stated that she had been contacted by Mrs Claire Johnston.
Mrs Cornwell explained that the Events Committee would very much like to decorate the area along the Green at Commony Lane with white lights in the trees, to create a Christmassy ambience. 
Mrs Cornwell said that the South Wootton Events Committee had managed to achieve funding for the marquees and a Christmas tree, however are currently seeking sponsors for the lights and also the lanterns to enable the school children to create a parade on the day.
Members discussed the matter and agreed that it was a lovely idea however whilst they gave their full support to the venture, they were unable to help with funding. 
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It was said that the Parish Council has a Policy regarding charitable donations and they have identified the organisations they can currently support. 
South Wootton Community Guide Mrs Cornwell explained that she had also been contacted by Mrs Johnston regarding another project that Mrs Johnson would like to undertake. 

It was explained that she would like to create and act as editor for a Community Guide.

It was said that the Community Guide would be produced on a quarterly basis, as a means of sharing news, celebrating success and highlighting activities across the South Wootton community.

The Community Guide would primarily be funded via sponsorship and advertising.

Mrs Johnson had felt that this would be a great way of highlighting activities and news articles such as South Wootton in Bloom, South Wootton Events, school information, key numbers, Church and Parish Council activities in an A5 colour gloss format.

Mrs Cornwell explained that Mrs Johnson had asked for the Parish Council to support the venture and had asked if the Parish Council may also be willing to distribute the Community Guide along with the Parish Newsletter.
Mrs Cornwell said that she had explained to Mrs Johnston that the November Newsletter would be the last one which is hand delivered.

Members discussed the matter and it was suggested that Mrs Johnson should liaise with the Church as they produce a newsletter three times per year and it may be a good idea to work together.
The Parish Council wished Mrs Johnston good luck with her venture.

Request for Tree Surgery at the Old Hall, Hall Lane Mrs Cornwell explained that a request for Tree Surgery had been received from Mr Graham who lives at the Old Hall.

She said that some of the large Oak Trees in St Mary’s Churchyard have grown so large that their branches are overhanging Mr Grahams garden causing overshadowing to some of his fruit trees. 
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Mrs Cornwell stated that Mr Peter Bourner, the Tree Surgeon had been to look at the trees and suggested that he could raise the canopies of the trees at a cost of £300 to alleviate the problem.

It was explained that as there is limited access to the rear of the Old Hall, the branches would need to be dragged from the rear garden through to the front.

After discussion, Mr Jordan proposed that the Parish Council should ask Mr Bourner to carry out the necessary Tree Surgery at a cost of £300; this was seconded by Rev Tate with all members in favour.
November Newsletter Mr Price reminded members that the last hand delivered Newsletter would be published in November. He asked if anyone had anything they wished to be included, could they please let Mrs Cornwell know.
9. ACCOUNTS: –Agreed, as per circulated list, plus:-

145
Mazars

Audit Fees




          510.00
146
SSE


Street Lighting Supply September

          638.48
147
CGM Ltd

Grass Cutting Sept / August 2016

          753.60
148
ECS Computers
On-line Backup




 13.30
149
Wicksteed Leisure
New Swing Seat - Wootton Park

          114.60

150
Viking


Stamps & Stationery


          193.62

151
K & M Lighting
Street Light Maintenance – October
          408.80

Bank balances as at 30.9.2016
Community Account
      

     
     15,344.45
Step saver a/c
                 
      
              0.00
Treasury Deposit                                                                         200,000.00
Total                                                                                         £ 215,344.45
There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.35pm.

10. NEXT MEETING: 7.00pm on Tuesday, 8th November 2016, in the Parish Council Meeting Room, South Wootton.
8th November 2016                                                                                Chairman
-80-

